
PREZ SEZ 

Happy Autumn to all of 
our members! 

I am counting on a much 
less dramatic Fall now 
that Hurricane Ian has 
left our doorsteps.  And 
I’m hopeful none of you experienced any 
major damage to your home and property.   

The club has been very active this summer 
with trips to Elliott’s Steak House, The 
Catfish Place, the monthly Corvette Ladies 
Breakfast and our recent Poker Rallye. We 
hope you’ve taken the opportunity to take 
part in one, or all, of these events. We are 
also coming up on our busy season of 
autocrosses, our annual Holiday Party, and 
my personal favorite, our Toy Run!  More to 
come on that soon so please mark your 
calendars for the first Saturday of 
December for that fun event.   

Election time is upon us at CKCC where we 
elect members to the Board of Directors for 
the upcoming year. As per the by-laws, you 
must have attended a total of five (5) 
membership meetings to be eligible to 
vote. Due to our cancelling the July 
meeting we have reduced that number to 
four (4), giving you credit as if you had 
attended the July meeting. Elections occur 
during the November meeting, so please be 
sure to attend. 

The July Spoiler was not produced because 
of lack of activities other than brunch (see 
photos on page 4) and the cancellation of 
the Board and general membership 
meetings due to a Covid outbreak.    

Our snowbird members will be arriving  
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back in Florida soon and we are always happy 
when they return. It’s good to see old friends.  
All of you traveling south, please be careful 
and know we look forward to seeing you soon. 

Another huge welcome to our new members 
who have joined during this past year. We 
hope you have found a family here at CKCC.   
We are very glad you have joined us. 

I look forward to enjoying the upcoming fall, 
winter and holidays with CKCC. Be sure to 
join in the activities.   

Happy Halloween, Happy Thanksgiving, a 
hearty Merry Christmas and any other 
holidays you celebrate! 

Janice 

Upcoming CKCC & NCCC Events 

Welcome, New 
Members! 

John Darnell and Marysie Roy 
John and Marysie live in Titusville and own a 
2021 Red Convertible. They officially 
became members of CKCC at the September 
general membership meeting. 

Neil Denny 
Owner of a 2021 Silver Coupe, Neil lives in 
Mims and was officially made a member of 
CKCC at the September membership 
meeting. He is interested in autocross racing. 

Steve and Pam Hepp 
The Hepps, former members of CKCC, 
rejoined at the September meeting. They own 
a 2006 yellow convertible, live in Cape 

Canaveral and are interested in participating 
in cruise-ins, parades and dining get 
togethers. 

Mike Kuester and Janet Lawrence 
The couple live in Titusville and own a 2017 
white coupe and a 2013 blue convertible. 
They officially became members at the 
September membership meeting and are 
interested in cruise-ins, road rallyes and other 
social activities. 

Mike and Toni Schultz 
A retired Air Force Master Sargeant, Mike and 
his spouse Toni live in Cocoa and own a 
2010 Velocity Yellow Grand Sport Coupe. 
They also became CKCC members at the 
September membership meeting. The couple 
is primarily interested in participating in car 
shows, cruise-ins and rallyes. 

Oct. 6: Astronaut High School Homecoming parade, 6:30 PM, Titusville  

Oct. 8-9: St. Marys, GA ,14-event Low Speed autocross 

Oct. 9: Corvettes at Palm Coast show, Palm Coast, FL 

Oct. 11: CKCC Social/Meeting 5:30-7 p.m. at Merritt Island Moose, SR 3 

Oct. 15: Vettes on the Avenue show,  Space Coast Corvettes, Melbourne 

Oct. 22-23: CKCC 14-event Low Speed autocross, American Muscle Car Museum 

Nov. 5: Canaveral Light House Tour, Cape Canaveral Space Force Station 

Nov. 6: CKCC Sunday brunch, 10 AM, Fishlips restaurant, Port Canaveral 

Nov. 8: CKCC Social/Meeting 5:30-7 p.m. at Merritt Island Moose, SR 3 

Nov. 19-20: CKCC 14-event Low Speed autocross, American Muscle Car Museum 

Dec. 3: Corvette Toy Run, Eckler’s, 12 noon, Titusville 

Dec. 4: CKCC Sunday brunch, 10 AM, Fishlips restaurant, Port Canaveral 

Dec. 13: CKCC Social/Meeting 5:30-7 p.m. at Merritt Island Moose, SR 3 

Dec. 16: CKCC Christmas Party, 6:30 p.m., Rockledge Country Club, Rockledge 
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Cruising to The Catfish 
Place restaurant in St. 
Cloud on Saturday, 
August 20th did not 
disappoint!  Eighteen 
beautiful Corvettes met 
at the Sam’s Club on 
S.R. 520 off of I-95 in 
Cocoa at 2:00 p.m. for 
a wonderful relaxing 
drive on Nova Road to 
U.S. 192 and into St. 
Cloud. Once again 
(this was our second 
visit) we had our own 
private dining room, 
two great servers and 
oh “ so de l i c i ou s ” 
catfish with all the 
favorite side dishes. 
Including the members 
who met us there, a 
t o t a l o f 4 0 o f u s 
enjoyed a great meal 
a n d l o t s o f g o o d 
conversations.  

President Janice Greene 
gave the two servers a 
heartfelt thank you for 
hosting our cruise-in and 
f o r t h e i r g r a c i o u s 
hospitality. 

Everyone enjoyed the 
weather, the cruise-in and 
t h e d i n n e r a n d 
fellowship. And, as may 
be expected during this 
time of the year, a light 
sprinkle of “Florida liquid 
sunshine” escorted some 
of us on our way home. 

Door 
prize 

August Cruise-In to The Catfish Place 

By Lois Lacoste 
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On Saturday, September 24th at 1:15 p.m. 17 
beautiful Cape Kennedy Corvettes cruised 
north on U.S. 1 from Sand Point Park in 
Titusville to Elliott’s Steakhouse in Edgewater, 
formerly the Florida Roadhouse Grill that our 
club visited in 2017 and had a great time. 
However, the restaurant’s new management 
gave us a royal welcome with a coned and 
taped off parking area just for our Corvettes – 
what a beautiful sight — and servers met us at 
the door of a private room they had set up just 
for us! Everyone appreciated the great variety 
of dining choices on the menu and the food 
was delicious. Service was excellent too and 
all the club members enjoyed a fun dining 
experience and lots of good conversations. 
We ended the dinner by gathering together for 
a group photo and even a video in front of the 
restaurant’s beautiful wall mural.   

Hope you can join us as our club supports the 
Space Coast Corvette Club car show in 
downtown Melbourne on Saturday, October 
15th. Their club always supports our show 

with several members entering cars. And 5th 
Avenue is a great venue with a lot of shopping 
and dining choices behind the Corvettes 
lining the street. 

September Cruise-In to Elliot’s Steakhouse 
By Lois Lacoste 

Sand Point Park
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Ladies 
Breakfasts 
By Becky Strain for 

Marilyn Lewis 
In August the CKCC 
Corvette ladies met for 
our monthly breakfast 
at Palm Shore Bistro in 
Rockledge, one of our 
favorite places and 
t h e r e w e r e 1 4 i n 
attendance.   We all 
have a g r ea t t ime 
catching up and getting 
to know each other. 
On September 21 we met at Victoria’s Family 
Restaurant in Merritt Island. There were 13 
ladies in attendance and the breakfast was 
very good. 

From what we heard, Victoria’s has been sold 
and is now under new management. The new 
name will be Whisk & Grind. I’m not sure if 
we had the old or new menu since I have 

never eaten there before.  However, it was 
definitely worth going to if you haven’t tried it. 

If you’d like to attend these breakfasts with us, 
we meet the third Wednesday of each month 
at 9:30 a.m.  The next breakfast is October 
19 th a t My I s land Pancake House , 
Melbourne.  Watch your email for the invite. 

Left to right: Mary Jo Helm,  
Vivi Iduate, Janet Hoy, Pat Wolf

Nancy Garwood

Janice Greene
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CKCC hosted a NCCC Sanctioned Rallye for 
the Florida Region on September 17th. There 
are many types of Rallyes described in the 
NCCC Competition Manual. At the annual 
NCCC Convention one of the events is always 
a Gimmick Rallye. Each car must have a 
driver and a navigator. At the start, the 
navigator is given a packet with driving 
instructions and Gimmick questions that need 
to be answered along the route. The questions 
can be fill in the blank, riddles, word 
scrambles (TALES =TESLA), or finding/
counting items (flamingos, cannons, etc). Cars 
are started at intervals, so the lead car does 
not tip off the following cars as to the clues. 
The directions can be obvious or challenging 
(take the third right after the Fire Station). 
Chance or Poker Rallyes are also popular, and 
usually a component of the event in Florida. 
The hand is completed by drawing a card at 
the start, three checkpoints and the finish. 

GIMMICK RALLYE 

This event consisted of two Gimmick Rallyes 
– questions along the route before#1, and 
after #2 Ecklers; and two Chance Rallyes – 
Driver and Navigator Poker Hands. The 
starting point was Kelly Park East. The 
checkpoints were near the Brevard Veteran’s 
Museum, the Moose Lodge, and Eckler’s. The 
finish was at Chaparral Mexican restaurant in 
Cocoa. 

Zach and I started planning this Rallye in 
April. Initial plans were to end in Cocoa 
Village, but we could not find a restaurant 
that had space to set aside for us, and 
sufficient nearby parking so we changed the 
route to end at the selected restaurant. We 
had planned for one of the clues to be within 
the Brevard Veteran’s Museum. Three days 
before the event we learned they would be 
having a dedication ceremony for a new 
memorial statue and there would not be room 
for us to enter the venue. Fortunately, there 
was adjacent parking on the other side of the 
park, and we were able to use that area.   

Tammy and Al Sulsona served as our first 
Rallye checkers, and we found the route was 
too long before Eckler’s and too short 

Our First Rallye  
in a Decade 

By Veronica Duys  
Administrative Assistant to the CKCC Governor 

Continued on next page 
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af terward. This 
would have had 
Eckler ’s c losed 
before half of the 
e n t r a n t s h a d 
passed through the 
checkpoint. So we 
s h o r t e n e d t h e 
r o u t e t h r o u g h 
S o u t h B a n a n a 
River Drive and Newfound Harbor, and added 
a loop through Cocoa Village to give a 2.5 
hour course. 

The night before the event Steve and Lesley 
Goodbread served as Rallye Checkers, and 
with all the rain we had one of the 
neighborhoods we were going to drive 
through near Eckler’s was close to flood stage 
(you missed seeing a BelAire and a Mystery 
machine mailbox). So the paperwork was 
adjusted one last time, and the packets barely 
finished printing in time to set up registration 
Saturday morning, 

VOLUNTEERS HELP MAKE IT HAPPEN 

Twenty driver/navigator teams arrived ready 
for the challenge. Lesley Goodbread and Lynn 
Kassebaum helped with registration. Steve 
Goodbread and Bill Kassebaum completed 
Tech sheets with all the entrants. Zach Duys 
served as Paddock master. David Glenn and 
Bob Hill were the starters – handing out the 
packets and releasing the cars to the course. 
Mike Schultz (new member) and Steve Hepp 
worked the first checkpoint. Judi and Dick 

Merrill worked the 
c h e c k p o i n t a t 
M o o s e L o d g e , 
Steve and Lesley 
G o o d b r e a d 
w o r k e d t h e 
c h e c k p o i n t a t 
Eckler’s. Zach and 
I h a n d l e d t h e 
finish check in. 

Lesley Goodbread sold 50/50 tickets at the 
start and finish. Steve Goodbread ranked the 
poker hands, and Judi Merrill helped me score 
the Gimmick Rallyes.   

The Gimmick Rallye was designed to be 
challenging to hopefully eliminate the 
possibility of ties, yet there were many. 
Distance was used as the tie-breaker for 
Gimmick Rallye #1, and the Bonus Questions 
handed out at the finish were used as tie-
breakers for Gimmick Rallye #2. I re-scored 
all the Gimmick Rallye packets and 
recalculated finishes, and there were some 

changes from what was announced at the 
event (fast isn’t always accurate). I will have 
the packets at the November meeting for 
anyone who wants to review them. 

GIMMICK RALLYE WINNERS 

Gimmick #1: 1st – Amy and Ellen Schwartz, 
2nd – Reed Hadley, and 3rd – David Elseroad. 
Gimmick #2: 1st – Samantha and Beth 
Cavallaro, 2nd – Cliff Payne and Fran Beach, 
and 3rd – Bill and Lynn Kassebaum 

Tire Rack Track finish

Continued on next page 



CKCC AUG.-SEPT. 2022 SPOILER NEWSLETTER Page 10

POKER HAND RALLYE WINNERS 

Driver Poker Hand: 1st – Janet and John Hoy, 
2nd – Reed Hadley, 3rd – Phil Strode and 
Becky Strain 

Navigator Poker Hand: 1st – Cliff Payne and 
Fran Beach, 2nd – Janet and John Hoy, and 
3rd – Diane Tingley-Nagel 

50/50 Raffle: $100 to St.Jude’s Children’s 
Research Hospital and $100 to Fred Dugach 
and Donna Huddle. 

TOTAL RALLYE EXPENSE: $268.16  

TOTAL INCOME: $525 

I hope time has allowed you all to have 
forgiven me for the challenge, and you are 
ready to run another one. It’s not posted yet 
but I understand Vettes for Fun is planning 
one for December 5th, the day after our Toy 
Run. I would also be happy to assist anyone 
who wants to take on planning a Rallye. Each 
of the four events earned 28 points by the 
workers or 112 for the day. We would have 

had more but some of the workers did not 
sign the waiver (and two were waiting on 
activation on the National registry).  Gimmick 
#1 – 129 points, Gimmick #2 – 81 points, 

Driver –117 points Navigator – 111 points; or 
438 points for the day.  We again lost a few 
club points due to lack of signatures on the 
waiver. As with everything in life, the 
paperwork always needs to be completed for 

full credit. The event earned CKCC 
550 points, which should move 
us up from 11th to 10th place 
Nationally.   

Fall Autocross Season is starting 
so we should continue to make 
gains. We need workers to make 
the events run smoothly and your 
efforts will help us in the national 
ranking. 
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Continued on next page 

The National Council November meeting will 
decide the next President, Dave Heinemann 
or our Florida region RE Deb Murphy. A 
NCCC member since 1967, Dave has been 
the NCCC Parliamentarian and President in 
2015. Deb has 25 years with NCCC and has a 
web page to list all her achievements. For the 
office of Treasurer there are two candidates, 
Kay Clawson and Ron Zurek. Three positions 
unopposed are Public Relations – Craig 
Kamradt, Parliamentarian – Denny Luther, and 
VP Membership – Steve Johnson. 

SAFETY ISSUES AND RULE CHANGES 

The NCCC Florida Region had a meeting on 
September 18. We discussed safety issues, 
event requirements and many of the rule 
changes that were proposed at the September 
NCCC meeting.  

Number 1 on the list was WAIVERS MUST BE 
SIGNED BY EACH INDIVIDUAL at each 
event, this includes rallyes, car shows, cruise-
ins and autocrosses. Please note, NCCC 
doesn’t want spouses and friends signing for 
attendees. Second, any person that violates a 
required safety rule may be ejected from the 
event without refund. 

COMPETITION MANUAL 

NCCC has four National Governors meetings 
each year in St Louis to handle the business 
side of our organization. The Regional 
Competition Directors (RCD) also attend these 
meetings to work out issues involved in 
running Autocrosses, Car Shows, Rallyes, 
etcetera. There is a Competition manual that 
governs all functions and it is typically 
updated every two years. There were many 
changes proposed for the 2022- 2024 manual, 

and it had been decided no line item veto 
would be allowed. While the RCDs make the 
proposal, the NCCC Governors actually vote 
on it. A yes vote would have instituted the 
new manual and a no vote meant continuing 
to use the 2020-2022 Competition Manual. 
Several of the proposed changes were very 
controversial and so the new Manual was 
rejected. The RCDs have suggested allowing 
line item voting for the next manual update 
(2024-2026). At each National Meeting 
proposed rule changes (by any NCCC 
member) are discussed and approved, 
rejected or tabled by the RCDs. They will 
produce a list of changes by summer 2023 for 
the Governors to vote on the Competition 
Manual in Fall 2023.  

NCCC SANCTIONS 

Two of the changes proposed and approved by 
the RCDs for the next manual are: 14 sanctions 
per club per year (we only receive 10 sanctions 
under current rules). Eliminating ballots in 
entry packets for People’s choice shows. 

Our club currently ‘buys’ sanctions from 
clubs that do not host sanctioned events to 
cover the number of events we host. The 
change from 10 to 14 sanctions is based on 
the fact that most clubs host a 14 event 
weekend autocross, and this would be able to 
occur without buying additional sanctions. 

CAR SHOW AND AUTOCROSS ISSUES 

There were also several rule clarifications to 
take effect immediately, including changing 
the People’s Choice Concourse name to the 
People’s Choice Car Show; allow another 
judging category like Mayor’s Choice; allow 

National Council of  
Corvette Clubs Report 
By CKCC Governor  
Zachary (Zach) Duys 
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people who are not able to walk an autocross 
course to use a unpowered mobility vehicle.  

A third safety clarification to be put into effect 
immediately is ELECTRIC VEHICLES USING 
LITHIUM BATTERIES ARE NOT ALLOWED at 
our autocrosses or high speed events. 

LAST TIRE RAFFLE OF 2022 
St. Jude Children’s Research Hospital is having 
one more tire raffle for the year. The drawing 
will be November 12th and the cut off date 
for entering is October 21st. Please see Patsy 
Shearer at the next membership meeting for 
tickets or use the application below.

 St. Jude Tire Raffle 
 

NCCC Members Only 
 
 

 
There will be separate raffles and the drawings will be held at the Governor Meetings in St. 
Louis. You can enter all separate raffles. Each entry costs $25.00.  Listed below are the cut 
off dates to receive your entry by mail.  

The drawing date is Saturday, November 12, 2022.  The cut off to enter the November 12th 
drawing is October 21, 2022. 
The drawing date is Saturday, February 25th, 2023.  The cut off to enter the February 25th 
drawing is January 20th, 2023. 
The drawing date is Saturday, May 6th, 2023.  The cut off to enter the May 6th drawing is 
April 15th, 2023. 
 

          ST. JUDE CHILDREN¶S RESEARCH HOSPITAL  
SET OF TIRES  

FOR NCCC MEMBERS ONLY  
NAME:________________________________________________________________   
ADDRESS:____________________________________________________________  
PHONE NUMBER:______________________________________________________  
DONATION AMOUNT:___________________________________________________  

Please check off which drawing you are entering and list how many entries you would like.  
Cost is $25 per entry. 

☐November 12, 2022       How Many Entries______________ 
☐February 25, 2023        How Many Entries______________ 
☐May 6, 2023         How Many Entries______________   
 
                             
Make check pa\able Wo SW. JXde ChildUen¶V ReVeaUch HoVpiWal. Mail check and foUm 
to:        NCCC Director of Sponsorship & Charity 
                  Michele Cantelmo 
        235 Clove Road 
        Montague, NJ 07827 

http://www.corvettesnccc.org
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The meeting was called to order by Vice-
President Dale Lewis at 6:55 PM.  

A quorum was NOT met as determined by the 
Secretary at the start of the meeting. Therefore, 
no official CKCC club business will be 
conducted until a quorum is obtained (See 
note below).  

Attendance sheet will be attached to these 
minutes once approved.  

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited by the 
membership.  

NOTE: Several members later joined the 
meeting (via telecom) to provide a quorum for 
a discussion and vote on a new club trailer.  

OFFICER REPORTS 

President, Janice Greene 

No present. No Report.  

Vice President – Dale Lewis 

CKCC members wi th b i r thdays and 
Anniversaries in August were recognized.  

Since we did not have a general membership 
meeting in July due to COVID issues, those 
CKCC members wi th b i r thdays and 
anniversaries in July were recognized.  

New members and visitors were welcomed.  

Treasurer, Vivian Iduate 

Not present. No report  

Secretary, Bill Kassebaum 

A copy of the draft minutes from the June 
CKCC meeting was placed on each table for 
review. The July meeting was cancelled due to 
COVID, therefore no meeting minutes for July. 
No questions or comments were received. A 
motion was made by Veronica Duys and 

seconded by Brenda Teixeira to accept the 
minutes as written. The June meeting minutes 
were unanimously approved by voice vote.  

Competition Director, Open 

See below for report from NCCC Governor for 
update on CKCC Competition. 

Past President, Bill Shearer 

No Report 

Member at Large, Ellen Schwartz 

Ellen reported that CKCC elections are 
coming up in October/November. Ellen had 
distributed ballot suggestion for each club 
officer and director that will be voted on for 
2023.  

Ellen stated that Astronaut High School is 
again requesting that CKCC provide Corvette 
Convertibles for the HS Homecoming parade 
October 6, 2022, starting at 6:30 PM. More 
details will be provided via email and FB 
posts.  

NCCC Governor, Zach Duys 

Zach reported that the next NCCC National 
meeting will be September 9-10 in St. Louis, 
MO. The meeting will feature nominations 
and speeches for candidates for NCCC 
National officers. Per NCCC National By-
Laws, the offices that are open for election 
this year include: President, Vice President – 
Membership, Treasurer, Parliamentarian and 
Director of Public Relations. 

Those NCCC members elected for these 
positions will take office January 1, 2023 for a 
two year term.  

Zach also reported that the NCCC FL Region 
will meet September 18, 2022 at Carl Black 

August 2022 Membership Meeting Minutes 
Merritt Island Moose Lodge 

Continued on next page 
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Chevrolet. Any NCCC member can come to 
the meeting. Three FL Region officer/director 
positions are open and need nominations. 
These include: Regional Competition Director 
(RCD), Regional Membership Director (RMD) 
and Treasurer. 

Zach stated that CKCC needs a Competition 
Director for 2023. Anyone interested should 
talk to Zach or any CKCC Board member.  

Zach reported that he has firmed up the CKCC 
autocross (AX) schedule for 2023. CKCC plans 
to hold four 2-day autocrosses in 2023 at the 
American Muscle Car Museum (AMCM) on 
the following dates: February 18-19, March 
11-12, October 21-22 and November 18-19. 

Zach also reported that potential dates for the 
2023 CKCC Car Show are still unknown. The 
club would like to hold the event in April or 
early May but AMCM has not committed to 
any dates during this period. Ed at AMCM will 
get back to Zach.  

COMMITTEE REPORTS 

Membership Report, Co-Chairs – Maryalice 
Istvan & Brenda Teixeira  

Visitors to the meeting were identified and 
welcomed to CKCC.  

One new (but past member) was accepted 
back in the club.  

Social Committee, Lois Lacoste 

Lois announced the following upcoming 
CKCC social events in 2022:  

The monthly CKCC Sunday Brunch will be 10 
AM on September 11, 2022, at Fishlips in Port 
Canaveral. This is not the usual first Sunday of 
the month, as September 4 is Labor Day 
weekend and Fishlips stated they had a large 
party that had reserved a majority of the 
restaurant.  

Cruise-In – August 20, 2022, to Catfish Place 
at 2 PM. A reminder email will be sent to 
membership with details. If you want to 
caravan, meet at Sam’s Club as we did 
previously. More details and information later.  

Cape Canaveral Light House Tour – There will 
be a 30-car limit. The tour will be Saturday, 

November 5, 2022. There will be a 
requirement that all the participants must fill 
out a personal information questionnaire prior 
to the event so a background check can be 
performed. Get the forms from Lois.  

Patsy Shearer stated that the annual Christmas 
Toy Run will be Saturday, December 3, 2022. 
More details will be available later.  

Patsy also reported that the CKCC annual 
Christmas Party will be at the Rockledge 
County Club on December 16, 2022. More 
information will be presented as the event 
gets closer.  

Lois added that the previously postponed 
social event at the Elks lodge may be 
September 10, 2022. More details will be 
provided via email or FB post on this event.  

Spoiler Editor/Facebook Administrator-
Moderator/CKCC photographer - Roger Wolf 

No comment or report.  

OLD BUSINESS 

CKCC By-Laws 

By-Law changes will be discussed at the next 
meeting.  

New Club Trailer 

Bill Shearer reported that the trailer committee 
had found a nice (slightly used) trailer and the 
cost was $6500. A motion was made and 
seconded that the club authorize spending up 
to $6500 on the trailer. The motion was 
passed unanimously by voice vote.  

NOTE: A quorum was met prior to this 
discussion and vote. 

NEW BUSINESS 

Connie Kostyra stated that if any CKCC 
members wanted to participate in future car 
auctions, to see her for details. Connie said it 
is a blast and a lot of fun driving old and 
expensive cars.  

ADJOURNMENT 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:52 PM by 
Vice President Dale Lewis.  

Continued on next page 
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The meeting was called to order by President 
Janis Greene at 6:55 PM.  

A quorum was NOT met as determined by the 
Secretary at the start of the meeting. Therefore, 
no official CKCC club business will be 
conducted until a quorum is obtained. 
Attendance sheet will be attached to these 
minutes once approved.  

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited by the 
membership.  

OFFICER REPORTS 

President, Janice Greene 

CKCC members wi th b i r thdays and 
Anniversaries in September were recognized.  

New members and visitors were welcomed.  

Vice President – Dale Lewis 

Not present. No Report.  

Treasurer, Vivian Iduate 

Not present. No report.  

A copy of the balance sheet was available to 
the membership to review. There were no 
comments or questions. The balance sheet 
will be attached to these minutes once 
approved.  

Secretary, Bill Kassebaum 

A copy of the draft minutes from the August 
CKCC meeting was placed on each table for 
review. No questions or comments were 
received. A motion was made by Veronica 
Duys and seconded by Lynn Kassebaum to 
accept the minutes as written. The August 
meeting minutes were unanimously approved 
by voice vote.  

Competition Director, Position Open 

See below for report from NCCC Governor for 
update on CKCC Competition. 

Past President, Bill Shearer 

No Report. 

NCCC Governor, Zach Duys (and includes 
the Competition Director report) 

Zach reminded the membership that the fall 
NCCC autocross season is about to start. 
There are 5 events coming up as follows:  

October 1 – Lakeland, FL – 6 events 

October 8-9 – St. Marys, GA – 14 events 

October 22-23 – AMCM Melbourne, FL –  
14 events 

November 12 – Maybe St. Marys, GA or 
Green Cove, FL – 7 or 14 events 

November 19-20 – AMCM Melbourne, FL – 
14 events 

Zach stated that CKCC needs a Competition 
Director for 2023. Anyone interested should 
talk to Zach or any CKCC Board member.  

Zach reported that he has firmed up the CKCC 
autocross (AX) schedule for 2023. CKCC plans 
to hold four 2-day autocrosses in 2023 at the 
American Muscle Car Museum (AMCM) on 
the following dates: February 18-19, March 
11-12, October 21-22, and November 18-19 

Zach reported that the next NCCC National 
meeting was held this past weekend, 
September 9-10, in St. Louis, MO. The 
meeting had nominations and speeches for 
candidates for NCCC National officers. 
Details will be available next month.  

Per NCCC National By-Laws, the offices that 
are open for election this year include: 
President, Vice President – Membership, 
Treasurer, Parliamentarian and Director of 
Public Relations 

The NCCC members elected for these 
positions will take office January 1, 2023, for 
a two-year term. Zach also reported that the 
NCCC FL Region will meet September 18, 
2022, at Carl Black Chevrolet. Any NCCC 
member can come to the meeting. Three FL 
Region officer/director positions are open and 
need nominations. These include: Regional 
Competition Director (RCD), Regional 
Membership Director (RMD) and Treasurer. 

September 2022 Membership Meeting Minutes (draft) 
Merritt Island Moose Lodge 

Continued on next page 
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Zach stated that we have 19 new members for 
2022 and 5 renewals. Zach and Veronica have 
held new member orientation meetings for 
the new members.  

Zach reminded the membership that there is 
still a chance to win tires from NCCC via 
NCCC national program that benefits St. Jude. 
See the NCCC national web site or any copy 
of Blue Bars.  

Zach also reported that potential dates for the 
2023 CKCC Car Show are still unknown as 
well as location. The club would like to hold 
the event in April or early May, but AMCM is 
NOT available for any dates during this 
period. The club will have to find a new 
venue if we want the event in April or May. 
The CKCC Car Show Committee needs to get 
started now for the 2023 show.  

Officer-At- Large, Ellen Schwartz 

Ellen reminded the membership that 
Astronaut High School is again requesting that 
CKCC provide Corvette Convertibles for the 
HS Homecoming parade October 6, 2022, 
starting at 6:30 PM. The parade will be 
approximately 2 miles long.  

Ellen also announced that nominations for 
club officers and directors will be next at the 
next month meeting in October. Elections will 
be held at the November membership 
meeting.  

Janice reminded membership that there is a 
minimum meeting attendance requirement in 
the club By-Laws. To be eligible to vote, 
members must attend a minimum of 5 
meetings during the current year.  

The following excerpt is from the CKCC By-
Laws and includes absentee ballots:  

ARTICLE XI 

SECTION 1 VOTING 

1.1 To vote in the general election the 
individual must be considered an active 
member. An active member is defined as a 
member that has attended at least five (5) 
general membership meetings during the year.  

1.2 Voting by proxy or absentee ballot shall 
not be allowed, except for the general 
election or with the approval of the Board of 
Directors.  

1.3 An absentee ballot may be cast during 
general elections if the following conditions 
are met: A. Must be considered an active 
member, B. Must be filled out, signed, and 
returned to the nominating committee before 
the general election. An electronic ballot 
(email) may be substituted for the written 
absentee ballot as long as it is sent to at least 
two of the members of the nominating 
committee before the general election. If any 
of the above conditions are not met, the ballot 
will be null and void.  

Ellen also reported that the 2023 NCCC 
National Convention will be held in Bowling 
Green, KY and the 2024 NCCC National 
Convention will be held in Joplin, MO. Dates 
and more details later.  

COMMITTEE REPORTS 

Membership Report, Co-Chairs – Maryalice 
Istvan & Brenda Teixeira  

Visitors to the meeting were identified and 
welcomed to CKCC.  

Several new members were approved for 
membership by the BOD.  

The 2023 CKCC membership renewals will 
begin next month.  

Social Committee, Lois Lacoste 

Lois announced the following upcoming 
CKCC social events in the coming months of 
2022:  

The monthly CKCC Sunday Brunch will be 10 
AM on September 11, 2022, at Fishlips in Port 
Canaveral. This is not the usual first Sunday of 
the month, as September 4 is Labor Day 
weekend and Fishlips stated they had a large 
party that had reserved a majority of the 
restaurant.  

Cruise-In – September 24, 2022, to Eliot’s 
Steakhouse. Eliot’s is on US1 south of 

Continued on next page 
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Edgewater a short distance. Details will be 
sent out via email and FB posting.  

Cruise-In – October 15 to the Space Coast 
Vettes Car Show in Melbourne, FL. Caravan 
will leave at 8 AM. Details will be sent out via 
email and FB posting. The flyer for this event 
is available on the NCCC website or the 
Florida Region website. 

Cape Canaveral Light House Tour – There will 
be a 30-car limit. The tour will be Saturday, 
November 5, 2022. There will be a 
requirement that all the participants must fill 
out a personal information questionnaire prior 
to the event so a background check can be 
performed. Get the forms from Lois.  

Lois stated that the annual Christmas Toy Run 
will be Saturday, December 3, 2022. 

It was also reported that the CKCC annual 
Christmas Party will be at the Rockledge 
Country Club on December 16, 2022. More 
information will be presented as the event 
gets closer.  

Spoiler Editor/Facebook Administrator-
Moderator/CKCC Photographer – Roger Wolf  

Roger reminded old and new members that 
all can join the closed CKCC FB group. 
Follow the instructions on the CKCC FB page 
to join. Roger also announced that the next 
Spoiler will be coming out the beginning of 
October and will cover July, August and 
September.  

OLD BUSINESS 

CKCC New Trailer Update 

The new CKCC storage trailer has been 
bought and licensed. It is currently being 
stored at Bob Decardenas home. The trailer 
will need some interior work to install 
shelves, etc. before we can use it. More 
details at the next meeting.  

CKCC By-Laws 

By-Law changes will be voted on next 
meeting. There was not a quorum at this 
meeting.  

CKCC Rallye – September 17, 2022 

Veronica Duys reminded the membership of 
the upcoming CKCC Rallye. This is the first 
Rallye that CKCC has put on in many years. 
Veronica stated she still needs workers to help 
with the events.  

Please meet at Kelly Park East for the event. 
The CKCC Rallye will be 4 events consisting 
of two gimmick events and two chance 
(poker) card events.  

Registration will be from 9:30-10-30 AM. 
Veronica stated that you can register/pay the 
day of the event. 

Driver's meeting will be at 10:45 AM. 

First car out at 11:00 AM with 2-3 minute 
spacing between cars.  

NEW BUSINESS 

Janice reminded everyone that to vote in the 
upcoming elections you must have attended a 
minimum of five (5) general membership 
meetings. This will be verified by the sign-in 
sheets. Since we had no meeting in July, 
everyone gets a free month. Janice stated that 
absentee ballots are possible, and the details 
will be provided next meeting. There appears 
to not be any requirements for a quorum to be 
present to hold the elections. A simple 
majority determines the winners.  

ADJOURNMENT 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:56 PM by 
President Janice Greene.  

CKCC Meeting Minutes recorded and 
submitted by Bil l Kassebaum, CKCC 
Secretary.
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CKCC SPONSORS 
DIAMOND 

American Muscle Car Museum 
Eckler’s Corvette 
Lloyce Campbell 

GOLD 
EAA • Vette Doctor 

SILVER 
Duys Marine • Fishlips • Rustys 

BRONZE 
N Sync Computer Systems   

2022 CKCC 
OFFICERS 

PRESIDENT 
Janice Greene 

president@ckcc.club 

VICE PRESIDENT 
Dale Lewis 

VicePresident@ckcc.club 

PAST PRESIDENT 
Bill Shearer 

SECRETARY 
Bill Kassebaum 

secretary@ckcc.club 

TREASURER 
Vivi Iduate 

treasurer@ckcc.club 

NCCC GOVERNOR 
Zach Duys 

NCCCgovernor@ckcc.club 

OFFICER-AT-LARGE 
Ellen Schwartz 

OfficerAtLarge@ckcc.club 

COMMITTEES 
COMPETITION DIRECTOR 

Zach Duys (temporary) 

CHARITABLE DONATIONS 
Judi Merrill 

Patsy Shearer 
Brenda Texeira 

charity@ckcc.club 

HISTORIAN 
(open position) 

MEMBERSHIP 
Maryalice Istvan   
Brenda Teixeira 

PHOTOGRAPHER 
Roger Wolf 

photographer@ckcc.club 

PUBLICITY DIRECTOR 
publicity@ckcc.club 

SOCIAL ACTIVITIES 
Mary Jo Helm 
Lois Lacoste 

Barbara Marshall 
Patsy Shearer 
Vivi Iduate 

social@ckcc.club 

SPOILER EDITOR/FACEBOOK 
ADMINISTRATOR 

Roger Wolf 
spoiler@ckcc.club 

WEB SITE 
George and Kristy Halkovic 

webmaster@ckcc.club 

50/50 DRAWING 
Judy Thompson 

Lynda Payne 
Darlene Connor 
50/50@ckcc.club 

SHOW CHAIRMAN 
Dale Lewis 
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